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24 May 2006

The Commissioner
Human Rights Commission

Level 8 Piccadilly Tower

133 Castlereagh Street
SYDNEY NSW 2000

Dear Commissioner, 

SUPERANNUATION REVERSIONARY BENEFIT ENTITLEMENTS FOR SAME SEX COUPLES
I am writing to you in relation to your Inquiry into entitlements for same sex couples, in particular superannuation reversionary benefits.

Our association, SCOA, represents the retirement interests of former Commonwealth and Territory superannuants.  It represents approximately 700,000 Australians including the spouses/partners of superannuation contributors and those receiving a Commonwealth superannuation pension. 

The superannuation entitlements of those we represent are a key priority for SCOA.  Members of same sex couples have approached SCOA expressing understandable concern regarding their current non-eligibility for reversionary superannuation benefits.
SCOA’s Federal Council, its peak policy making body, has endorsed the claims of same sex couples for reversionary superannuation benefits.  

I have raised this matter with the Federal Government through correspondence with the Minister for Finance and Administration, Sentaor Nick Minchin.  Unfortunately, his responses have been less than encouraging.

It is SCOA’s understanding that the Government indicated support for superannuation reversionary benefits for members of same sex couples when it introduced legislation, the Superannuation (Entitlements of same sex couples) Bill 1998, in 2003.  You will note in the attached letter from the CSS Board dated 9 December 2004, to one of our members, that the legislation introduced in 2003 excluded the Commonwealth superannuation schemes.  
However, information received from the Department of Finance and Administration suggests that while the legislation makes it permissible for the trustees of superannuation funds to pay reversionary benefits to members of same sex couples, it is not mandatory, instead being at the discretion of the trustees.  
This is, in SCOA’s view, a most unfair and discriminatory arrangement – one which allows moral judgments to be made regarding the retirement income security of some Australians on the grounds purely of their sexuality.
The latest advice from Senator Minchin is that before same sex Commonwealth superannuant couples can receive reversionary benefits, amendments will be necessary to the relevant Acts which govern the several Commonwealth superannuation schemes and that there are complexities in making those changes.  You will note that Senator Minchin also says that there are budgetary considerations, which of course is indisputable.  However, they should surely be less significant in a budget context when such an important natural justice issue is involved.  Please refer to the attached correspondence between SCOA and Senator Minchin.

A matter of considerable concern to SCOA is that, even if the relevant legislation covering Commonwealth superannuation schemes were amended, we are advised as mentioned above that the payment of reversionary benefits will be at the discretion of the trustees of the Commonwealth funds, as it is for the trustees of private sector superannuation funds.  For the reasons outlined earlier in this submission, SCOA objects strongly to this discretionary power being held by the funds’ trustees.

SCOA asks that your Inquiry consider reversionary superannuation benefits being paid compulsorily to members of same sex couples, so putting to an end the outdated and unfair discriminatory rules covering Commonwealth superannuants.  In what is regarded as a fair society, it is most unjust that some Australian same sex couples receive superannuation reversionary benefits while others are denied.
I have also attached a newspaper clipping from the Melbourne Star which discusses the issue of superannuation reversionary benefits for same sex couples.
Thank you for the opportunity for SCOA to submit this important matter for consideration by your Inquiry.
Yours sincerely,
John Coleman

Federal Secretary

Building a secure retirement


